

PICATINNY ARSENAL DOVER, NEW JERSEY

1.

DISCLAIMER NOTICE



THIS DOCUMENT IS BEST QUALITY AVAILABLE. THE COPY FURNISHED TO DTIC CONTAINED A SIGNIFICANT NUMBER OF PAGES WHICH DO NOT REPRODUCE LEGIBLY.

CELLULOSE NITRATE-ACETATE MIXED ESTERS

by

Yvon P. Carignan Jack Bobinski

June 1964

Feltman Research Laboratories Picatinny Arsenal Dover, N. J.

Technical Repart 3105

.

AMCMS Code No. 5011.11.839001

Dept of the Army Project 5-1304-21-008

Approved. J. P. Picard

Chief, Propellants Laboratory

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors wish to express their gratitude to the following persons for their important contributions during this investigation: Mr. W. Huff and Mr. E. Jones, who obtained the data on viscosity and hygroscopicity and in addition prepared many of the mixed esters described. Mr. J. Jarrell and Mr. N. Gelber for the determinations of nitrate and acctate groupings; Mr. J. Campisi for the x-ray diffraction photographs and the spacings calculations; Mr. H. Vaughn for the temperatures of explosion and impact sensitivity determinations; Mr. G. Albansode for the tensile strength measurements; Mr. L. Bottei for the combustion data; and finally, Mr. B. Young for the heat stability determinations.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

.

.

	~ og
Abstract	1
Conclusions	- 1
Recommendations -	2
Introduction	3
Literature Survey	
Results and Discussion	
Synthesis	
X-, ray Diffraction Study	Q.
Viscosity	- 11
Hygroscopicity	18
Tensile Strength	<u> </u>
Impact Sensitivity	20
Heat Stability	22
Combustible and Consumable Cartridge Cases	24
Temperature of Explosion	25
Heat of Explosion and Residue on Ignition	20
Experimental Procedures	20
Nitration of Cellulose Acetate	2()
Acetylation of Cellulose Nitrate	20
X-ray Diffraction Photographs	\$ 3
Viscosity Determination	511
Hygroscopicity	3 1

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Cont)

	Page
Tensile Strength Measurements	-31
Preparation of Films	31
Impact Sensitivity	31
Heat Stability Test (Taliani)	31
Temperature of Explosion	31
Heat of Explosion and Residue on Ignition	32
Nitraté and Acetate Determination	32
References	33
Distribution List	63
Table	
1 Acetylation of 5.0 g Cellulose Nitrate, 12.3% Nitrogen (DS 2.3) Solvent: Methylene Chloride (Reflux)	36
 2 Acetylation of 5.0 g Cellulose Nitrate, 13.1% Nitrogen (DS 2.6) Solvent: Methylene Chloride (Reflux) 	3
3 Nitration of Cellulose Acetate (DS 2.5) at Room Temperature	38
4 X-ray Diffraction Study	38
5 Degree of Polymerization of Cellulose Nitrate- Acetate Mixed Esters	39
6 Rate of Depolynerization During Nitration of Cellulose Acetate by Nitric Acid	10
Tensile Strength and Elongation of Cellulose Nitrate- Acetate Mixed Esters	1
8 Impact Sensitivity of Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate Mixed Esters	15
 Heat Stability of Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate Mixed Esters (Taltant Test, 110-C) 	1 Å

TABLE OF CONTENTS (Cont)

Table	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	
annea 1 ⁺⁺⁺	Energy of Activation and Frequency Factor for Cellulose Nitrate and Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate	The second secon
a second	Heat of Explosion and Residue on Ignition	444 90 10 11 11 11
Figur	¢	
1	Nirration of vehicles e acetate at 25 C	1.4 State 1.5 St
100	Debye-Scheter diffraction patterns	
- 3	Relation of K _{m_n} to nitrogen content	
Ĩ	Relation of R _N to nitrogen content	10
2	Cellulose acetate K_{m} values in acetone vs siegree of substitution (From the data of F. Howlerr, J. Transf. Inst. 35, 1133 (1944).	
Ú1	Rate of water absorption	in the second se
-	Hygroscopicity vs degree of substitution, total	12
- 8	Tensile strength versus acctate substitution	den en
Q	lapact sensitivity vs heat of explosion	The second second
Mennend Print fa	Inpact sensitivity vs fis in nitrate	6 12 ¹¹
general general	Heat stability of cellulose intrate-rectates Taliani	Ŝ.e
1 I	Heat stability of cellulos initrate acctates (Laliant	and .
	Explosion temperature or collulose nitrates	
1	Explosion temperature of allulose nitrate contate.	
17	Rates of lecomposition for confidence of the	
. :	Rates of lecomosition is subject to	
	I nerry of activation version of a statistical	
S.	Englisher Lactor version after the attention	

.

ABSTRACT

A preliminary investigation of the preparation and properties of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters was conducted. These mixed esters can be prepared in a wide range of amounts of substitution of both acetate and nitrate groups either through acetylation of cellulose nitrate or nitration of cellulose acetate. The degree of polymerization of the products, as estimated from viscosity data, shows the occurrence of chain degradation for both procedures. The hygroscopicity of the cellulose nitrate-acetate esters was found to be a linear function of total substitution. Films prepared from these mixed esters showed tensile strength at least comparable to that of films of cellulose nitrate or cellulose acetate. The impact sensitivity of the mixed esters varied from 6 to 18 inches for a 2-kilogram weight depending on the substitution of nitrate groups.

The results of the Taliani heat stability test showed inconsistencies, which are discussed. Under the conditions of the explosion temperature test, the mixed esters decomposed violently without igniting. However, the minimum decomposition temperature appears to be the same as for similarly substituted cellulose nitrate. Some mechanistic speculations are advanced to explain the kinetics preceding ignition or decomposition.

CONCLUSIONS

The cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters may offer definite advantages over cellulose nitrate when considered for use either in propellant formulations or in the manufacture of combustible cartridge cases. For both types of application, the nitrate-acetate mixed esters, with their relatively high sluggishness to impact detonation (6 to 18 inches as compared to 3 inches for cellulose nitrate of military interest), would certainly be attractive from a safety point of view. In addition, their resistance to ignirion might prove to be an interesting feature for some particular application. With regard to other properties examined in this preliminary study, such as hygroscopicity, heat stability, and tensile strength, any improvement over cellulose nitrate would be somewhat marginal. Only with respect to the heat of explosion and residue on ignition do the cellulose nitrateacetate mixed esters show limitations in comparison with cellulose nitrate. It is realized, however, that some of the results presented in this work are potentially subject to future revision. Time did not allow a thorough study of the various properties examined. Such an endeavor could not be contemplated at this time. For properties such as tensile strength, impact sensitivity, hear stability, and temperature of explosion, a large number of

experiments must be conducted to achieve a reasonable degree of confilence. The limited number of determinations undertaken in this study can only suggest trends rather than serve as a basis for definitive conclusions.

Both methods of preparation of the cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters, i.e., acetylation of cellulose nitrate and nitration of cellulose acetate, have been shown to have enough merit to warrant further work toward the achievement of optimum conditions. With regard to the nitration of cellulose acetate, as is suggested under "Discussion of Results," one possible means of reducing the degradative processes might be through the use of cellulose triacetate as the starting material. Other nitrating agents such as the complex boron trifluoride-nitric acid, or a nitrating mixture known not to produce degradation (such as the phosphoric acid-phosphorus pentoxide-nitric acid mixture) could be considered.

RECOMMENDATIONS

On the basis of the information gathered from this study as well as the results obtained at other laboratories in the past, the authors would recommend that cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters be seriously considered and further evaluated for possible application either as propellant ingredients or in the manufacture of combustible cartridge cases.

INTRODUCTION

In the manufacture of solid propellants, cellulose nitrate occupies a place of unique importance. As a binder, it has shown great versatility and even with the more complex formulations recently developed, cellulose nitrate has been effective in producing a homogeneous grain with satisfactory mechanical properties over a wide range of temperatures. Another feature that makes cellulose nitrate attractive for use in propellant formulations is its high oxygen content; in this respect, it can be properly classed among the few high energy binders so far discovered. However, during receiveers, the immense efforts directed towards the development of new propellants and the discovery of a variety of new applications has tightened the requirements which propellant binders must meet. Already cellulose nitrate has shown inadequacy in neeting some of these requirements.

For example, in some new applications the toughness of cellulose nitrate based propellants has been inadequate; in other instances, thei: dimensional stability with temperature changes, either during cycling or simply under standing conditions, failed to meet the required specifications. In addition, it has been shown that, in the manufacture of propellants containing solid contents in excess of 60% by weight, cellulose nitrate does not possess the necessary binding characteristics to produce a grain of acceptable mechanical properties.

Some of these difficulties were partially resolved through the addition of cross-linking agents in the cellulose nitrate based formulations, which resulted in an increase in toughness, dimensional stability, and binding power of the cellulose nitrate. As would be anticipated, however, the use of cross-linking agents, although very promising at this stage of development, does create new problems and certainly much more work is needed before this approach becomes commonly accepted. This is not surprising when one considers that through cross-linking new chemical bonds are formed which may sometimes change the identity of the binder and destroy some of its desirable properties.

Very little attention has been given to chemical modification of cellulose nitrate as a means of improving its physical and mechanical properties. It is certain that replacing the rest lual hydroxylic functions by such groups as a sters, ethers, and acetals should significantly affect the properties of cellulose nitrate. Although it would be difficult to predict the

ŝ

direction of the changes in these properties, it would nevertheless seem justified that some effort be expended on the study of these cellulose derivatives. Consequently, an investigation of the synthesis and properties of several cellulose mixed esters was initiated in this laboratory, with cellulose nitrate-acetate as the first derivative submitted to our scrutiny.

A comprehensive literature survey on cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters was undertaken covering the period 1900 to the present time. In order to disseminate this information, the significant aspects of this survey were organized into a summary which is presented in the next several pages.

LITERATURE SURVEY

During the 1900-1940 period, the needs of the film industry for a less flammable and more stable film stimulated research towards the modification of cellulose nitrate. It was felt that this could be accomplished through acetylation of cellulose nitrate. The preparation of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters was approached from a number of directions. The simultaneous nitration and acetylation of cellulose was attempted by Kruger (Ref 3). This failed to give the expected sitrate-acetate, only the nitrate being obtained. Evidently, under the conditions employed by this author, the acetic anhydride acted as a dehydrating agent only. If, on the other hand, the nitric acid concentration in the esterification mixture was kept very low (approximately 2%), only cellulose acetates were produced (Ref 4). In 1938, a British patent was issued claiming the successful preparation of cellulose nitrate-acetate by reacting anhydrous cellulose at room temperature with a mixture of acetic and nitric acids (Ref 6). However, this is the only reported evidence for the preparation of the mixed nitrate-acetate ester in a single operation. One year later, in 1939. Centola concluded after fruitless attempts that the synthesis of the mixed ester in a single step from cellulose is improbable (Ref 5).

A more promising method consisting in the nitration of cellulose triacetate was recommended by Kaetscher (Ref 15) in 1919.

Centola (Ref 5) in 1939 reported the successful preparation of the nitrate-acetate mixed ester through the nitration of cellulose acetate. This author claimed that this approach leads to homogeneous products. More recently, Gia and Mancini (Ref 13) of the University of Turin, Italy, in the course of their study on cellulose esters, prepared the nitrate-acetate by

í

reacting a mixture of cotton and cellulose acetate in a ratio of 4 to 1 with nitric acid and sulfuric acid. The product, which contained 10.30% nitrogen and 4.71% acetyl group, was shown to have greater thermal stability than either cellulose nitrate or a mixture of cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate.

By far the most explored method for the nitrate-acetate synthesis has been through acetvlation of cellulose nitrate. It was reasoned that since nitrate groups are more resistant to hydrolysis by acids than are acetate groups, acetylation of cellulose nitrate should be favored over nitration of cellulose acetate. As early as 1919, Kaetschet (Ref 15) recommended this method. In 1930 Kruger (Ref 3) investigated this method and reported that cellulose nitrate of a high nitrogen content is resistant to acetvlation mixtures containing sulfuric acid. In the same paper, he also reported that, if use is made of cellulose nitrate containing 11% nitrogen or less, acetylation proceeds more readily. It was also observed that, in this latter instance, denitration becomes significant and it was suggested by the author that denitration may have promoted acetylation. Berl and Smith (Ref 6) acetylated cellulose nitrate containing 12.4% and 12.9% nitrogen and obtained products containing between 2.64% and 4.19% nitrogen and 47.74% to 54.84% of combined acetic acid. Evidently the conclusions reached by Kruger, mentioned above, are valid only for one set of conditions. The apparent contradiction between the results of Kruger and Berl is explained in the work of Atsuki (Ref 7), who found that the larger the amount of sulfuric acid in the acetvlating mixture the greater the denitration and, as a result, acetylation proceeds further. Atsuki's results were verified by a team of Japanese chemists (Ref 10) in 1939. Comparable results were reported in 1938 in a German patent (Ref 9). Cellulose nitrate containing 12% nitrogen was acetylated by acetic anhydride in the presence of sulfuric acid. The product analyzed for 1.40% nitrogen. 50.28% acetic acid and 3.34° combined sulfuric acid.

As a whole, these investigations indicate that a large number of nitrate groups in cellulose nitrate were hydrolyzed during acetvlation. Since both free and regenerated hydroxyl groups were acetylated in the final product, it may reasonably be assumed that denitration precedes acetylation in the sequence of events. In 1950, Danilov (Ref H2), in the course of ¹¹, studies on cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters, reported the reaction of cellulose nitrate with acetic acid and sulfuric acid in a ratio 5 to 1.

Since the presence of sulfuric acid in the acctulation mixture was apparently responsible for the occurrence of denitration, and Oddo (Ref 8) in 1919 conducted the acetylation of cellulose nitrate with boiling acetic anhydride alone. Another modification of the method of acetylation was teported in 1940 in a French patent (Ref 11) which described the preparation of-cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters by reacting cellulose nitrate with acetic acid or acetic anhydride in the presence of lithium acetate instead of sulfuric acid. A few more publications in the literature were found to deal with cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters. However, since their synthetic approaches did not differ from those already discussed, they will not be mentioned here.

It seems to be the consensus that cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters have many properties which differ markedly from those of either cellulose nitrate or cellulose acetate or a physical mixture of these two. Relatively high tensile strength and good thermal stability have been reported (Fef 14) for the nitrate-acetate mixed esters. They have been used in propellant applications as a gelatinizer-stabilizer. Replacing the residual hydroxyl groups in cellulose nitrate by acetyl groups does improve the dissolving power of the polymer in a variety of common plasticizers. However, other ester groups beside the acetyl have been shown to increase the compatibility of the polymer towards conventional plasticizers. The same behavior was found, for example, with cellulose nitrate-laurate and cellulose nitrate-palmitate, which were prepared by Gault and Ehrman (Ref 2) in 1927. Although cellulose nitrate-acetates have been found to possess good thermal stability, it has been noticed that, on storage, they develop acidity more rapidly than either of the single esters. There are. however, good reasons to believe that this behavior of the nitrate-acetate may be associated with the use of sulfuric acid in the processing procedure rather than an inherent charactelistic of the polymer itself.

In conclusion, it should be said that the ground work laid by these various workers from different countries during the first half of this century on cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters has demonstrated that these polymers have attractive features and consequently should be given more serious consideration by propellant chemists. The synthesis of these esters in a variety of ways has been demonstrated to be possible. However, no consistent systematic study dealing with their synthesis or their physical and mechanical properties has yet been reported in the literature. This is accounted for by the difficulties inherent in the study of such molecules and is also due largely to the lack of dependable analytical methods for the quantitative determines ion of the substituent groups. All though methods have been known for a long time for the determination of nitrate and acetate groups, it would seem that when both these functions are present in the same polymer backbone, each interferes with the determination of the other.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Synthesis

Three synthetic approaches were chosen for the preparation of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters covering a broad spectrum of substitution. The first consisted of reacting cellulose diacetate with a mixture of nitric and sulfuric acids. This approach consistently yielded products having a very low content of acetate groups. In addition, this method appears, from solubility experiments, to give a mixture of products rather than one unique specie. It did not seem that this method would be fruitful; consequently, it was abandoned early in favor of a method whereby cellulose diacetate was nitrated by 98% nitric acid without the intervention of a catalyst. The third method investigated consisted in reacting cellulose nitrate with acetic anhydride in the presence of perchloric acid. Perchloric acid was preferred over sulfuric acid as catalyst because, as far as is known, it does not react with cellulose or the residual hydroxyl groups of cellulose nitrate to form perchlorates. Sulfuric acid, in contrast, reacts with the hydroxyl groups of cellulose or cellulose nitrate to form cellulose sulfates and these sulfate groups have been shown to be responsible for the instability of cellulose nitrate. Only by boiling cellulose nitrate with a dilute sulfuric acid solution for long periods of time, which treatment removes the sulfate groups, can cellulose nitrate with good thermal and storage stability be obtained. It is clear, however, that this stabilization procedure could not be used in the case of the nitrate-acetate mixed esters which contain easily hydrolyzable acetate groups. Therefore, an esterification procedure had to be devised in which the formation of sulfate groups would be avoided.

Accordingly, a number of experiments were conducted using acetic anhydride in the presence of perchloric acid as the acetvlating agent. The reaction was allowed to proceed in methylene chloride at the boiling point of the solvent. Two types of cellulose nitrate were subjected to this acetvlation procedure. One had a nitrogen content of 12.3% (DS 2.3) and a degree of polymerization of 245 as determined from viscosity measurements in acetone. The second had a comparable degree of polymerization, 240, but a higher nitrogen content, 12.6% (DS 2.6). The degree of substitution of the products in both nitrate and acetate groups was determined by means

of infrared spectroscopy. To gain some knowledge of the nature of the reaction, the following parameters were briefly evaluated: the content in acetic anhydride, the content in perchloric acid, and the time of reaction. The results of these experiments are given in Tables 1 and 2 (pp 36 and 37). It should be mentioned that some experiments were also conducted at ambient temperatures. These results, however, were not reproducible and consequently are not reported. It would appear that refluxing in a heterogeneous system of this kind is beneficial probably because there is better penetration of the fibers by the acetylating agent. A number of salient points are revealed upon examination of the data. Perchloric acid is necessaty for the reaction to ensue (Experiments 10, 11, and 26). Also quite evident is that the one-hour reaction time is sufficient to give complete acetylation (Experiments 2 and 13 through 22). It is very interesting to note that, although denitration occurs, it seems that in most cases it is confined to the very early period of the acetylation reaction (Experiments 1 through 7 and 13 through 22). This observation, coupled with the previous finding that maximum acetylation is achieved within a one-hour reaction time, provides strong evidence for the stabilizing effect of the acetyl group on denitration. For example, Experiment 26, where no acetylation occurs (because of the absence of the perchloric acid catalyst), gives the rate of nitrate hydrolysis for cellulose nitrate where a large excess of acetic anhydride is used. The degree of substitution in the nitrate group suffers a significant drop for the first hour, from the original 2.6 to 2.1. When this experiment is repeated, however, with 0.2 ml of perchloric acid to catalyze the substitution (Experiment 23), denitration is guite retarded, only 0.2 nitrate group per anhydroglucose unit being lost.

Comparison of Experiments 9, 12, and 23 through 28 shows that perchloric acid is much more instrumental in causing denitration than is acetic anhydride. The extent of denitration appears to be a function of the perchloric acid content, as Experiments 27 and 28 show. When both acetic anhydride and perchloric acid are used in larger quantities (Experiments 9, 24, and 25), the denitrating effects of these two components appear to be additive. As to the mechanism of the acetylation reaction, it is safe to conclude in the light of these results that only the hydroxyl function on the anhydroglucose unit is acetylated. Very little if any acetylation occurs through a transesterification process.

Although molecular weight determinations will be discussed in a following section of this report it may be mentioned at this time that the acetylation procedure leads to some degradation of the cellulosic chain. It is also further indicated that this degradative process is caused principally by the presence of perchloric acid. Hence both processes, degradation of the chains and denitration, have a common promoter, perchloric acid.

The results of the alternate approach (nitration of cellulose acretate by 98% nitric acid) are given in Table 3 (p 38) and Figure 1 (p 46). Smooth curves showing the change with time in degree of substitution for both nitrate and acetate groups are obtained. The following simultaneous reactions probably occur under the conditions of the experiments: hydrolysis of acetate groups (deacetylation), nitration of the free hydroxyl groups, and transesterification of acetate by nitrate groups. Evidently, the observed rate for this reaction is a composite of these individual processes and a kinetic treatment would be outside the scope of this report. It is observed, however, that from 24 hours onward, for each acetyl radical lost a nitrate radical is fixed. Consequently, the observed rate of reaction for this portion of the curve may represent the rate of the transesterification process.

Having prepared from both synthetic methods a number of mixed esters varying in nitrate and acetate content, the possibility that a correlation might exist between the amount and type of substituents on the cellulose chain and various properties of interest to the propellant manufacturer was next explored.

X-ray Diffraction Study

Some knowledge of the crystalline structure of polymers is always desirable not only from a fundamental point of view but also as a means of predicting or at least explaining some of their properties. Although the chemical properties of polymers are evidently for the most part determined by one chemical structure of the monomeric unit, the physical properties and, more specifically, the mechanical properties are, on the other hand, greatly influenced by the degree of organization of the chains and very probably by the architecture of the unit cell of the crystalline elements. The structure of crystalline cellulose has been fairly well established as a result of the extensive work of various investigators and more particularly as a result of the important contributions of Mark, Meyer, and Misch (Refs 16-21). Disregarling the finer theoretical aspects, which still await a final decision, the cellulose crystal structure may be described as, in general, consisting of a monoclinic cell containing two anhydrocellobiosc residues, the cell having the following dimensions. a - 8:35 A, b - 10:3 A, c = 7.9 A, β = 84 (Ref 18). From the axial length c which measures 7.9 A, it is calculated, that the centers of the planes of the cellulose chain molecules are spaced only 3.93 A apart. If we take into account the thickness of the cellubiose unit, which is approximately 2.5 A, the free space between the chains is found to be of the order of 1.5 A. Similarly, from the axial length a, which measures 5.35 A, it is found that the closest approach in the lateral distance of the cellubiose rings is of the order of 1.1 A.

It is evident that replacing the hydroxyl groups of cellulose with bulkier substituents would lead to overcrowding of the cell. It would then be anticipated that both axial lengths a and c would have to increase to accommodate the modified chains. In going from cellulose to cellulose nitrate, it has been observed from X-ray study that the outer (002) ring changes its position relatively little but that the inner (101) ring moves steadily towards the center as the nitrogen content increases. The interpretation given to this has been that the addition of the nitrate groups has increased the lateral distance between hexagonal rings in the (001) and (002) planes in which they lie but has not increased the separation of these planes from each other. However, in the monograph of Mathieu (Ref 19), both the lateral distance and the plane's separation are shown to be increased as is shown by the following dimensions for cellulose trinitrate: a 12.5 A, b 10.3 A, c = 9.0 A. The number of anhydroglucose residues in the cell has also increased from four to ten. As would be expected from the bulk of the acetate group, the change in the crystalline structure in going from cellulose to cellulose triacetate is more pronounced than in going from cellulose to cellulose nitrate. The unit cell dimensions reported are: a = 24.5 A, b 10.43 A, c 11.56 A.

Examination of molecular models is very informative in this respect. Replacing the hydroxylic functions of cellulose by nitrate groups does increase the bulk of the molecule and, as a consequence, the space requirement of cellulose nitrate is raised as compared to cellulose. However, since the nitrate group is planar, and turthermore since hydrogen bonding is still permissible with this group, it may be anticipated that the cell dimensions would not be drastically no fitted. On the other hand, replacing the hydroxyl function of cellulose by the acetate group is much more effective in disrupting the geometry of the anti-boglucose unit. The space requirement of the detate group appears to be important enough to force the anhydroglucose rings into preferre l continuations relative to each other. If , as is shown by the atomic models, the steric requirements of the acetate group are much higher than those of the nitrate group, it is reasonable to anticipate that, in going from cellulose nitrate to cellulose nitrateacetate mixed esters, the change in crystalline structure of cellulose nitrate would occur at a rather low degree of substitution in acetate groups.

To test this point of view, three powdered samples of cellulose nitrateacetate mixed esters prepared in the course of this study were submitted to X-ray analysis using the method of Debye-Scherer. The Debye-Scherer diffraction patterns are given in Figure 2 (p 47) and the calculated spacings are listed in Table 4 (p 38). For purposes of comparison, cellulose. cellulose nitrates of various degrees of substitution (DS), and cellulose acetate with a DS of 2.45 are also included. It is worth noting that the crystalline structure of the nitrate-acetate samples change: from that of nitrocellulose to that of cellulose acetate sortewhere between 0.4 and 1.0 degree of substitution in acetate groups. If attention is focused on the sharpness of the rings, it is observed that the strong characteristic ring spaced at 6.4 A in the nitrate-acetate sample containing only 0.4 acetate group per anhydroglucose unit is substantially more diffused than the corresponding ones in the cellulose nitrate samples. It is evident then that the arrangement of the chains in cellulose nitrate becomes disorganized quite early upon addition of acetate groups. Since the nitrate-acetate samples containing a degree of substitution in acetate groups of one or above have no vestige of a cellulose nitrate structure, it is reasonable to assume that the nitrate-acetate mixed esters are homogeneously substituted along each chain.

The results of this X-ray study suggest that the nitrate-acetate mixed esters with a low substitution in acetate groups should have physical and mechanical properties more akin to those of cellulose acetate than those of cellulose nitrate. This last observation will, of course, be accurate only to the extent that the crystal structure of these polymers is effective in controlling these properties.

Viscosity

The acetylation of cellulose nitrate and the nitration of cellulose acetate have been done under conditions which in all probability would induce some cleavage of the acetal links between inhy froglucose units. Of the various methods available for the actermination of molecular weights or degrees of polymerization, viscosity is one of the most simple with regard to design of apparatus and experimentation. However, the relationship between viscosity and molecular weight still tests on empirical grounds with no well established quantitative theory to permit calculation of the contribution of various other factors besides molecular weight to the viscosity. Consequently, viscosity cannot be used directly to determine the molecular weight of polymers. The equation relating viscosity and molecular weight contains two constants, K_m and a, which have to be determined empirically for each type of polymer and which vary not only with the temperature and the solvent but also with the chain length itself (Refs 23, 24). Although the values for K_m and a have been determined for cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate, in the case of the nitrate-acetate mixed esters, no such information is available. Therefore, the use of viscometry in determining the molecular weights of nitrate-acetate mixed esters would seem a very questionable choice. Viscometry certainly could not be considered as dependable as, for example, the more direct methods, osmometry and ultracentrifugation. Unfortunately, viscometry was the only method available during the course of this work.

Having no other alternative, the possibility of using the intrinsic viscosity data to determine the molecular weights of the products was investigated. Evidently this is not an easy task and the approach offered in the following discussion is only tentative, being justified simply by the lack of a better procedure. It would be pertinent at this point to mention briefly one previous publication (Ref 13) describing the preparation of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters in which the authors claim the determination of molecular weights from intrinsic viscosity data. However, as is shown below, their mathematical treatment is not acceptable, the fundamental error being that Equation 1 presupposes no change in molecular weight in going from the starting material (cellulose acetate) to the product (cellulose nitrate-acetate). Consequently, in a roundabout way, they have simply determined the molecular weight of the starting material, cellulose acetate. They proceeded as follows:

$$\frac{|\eta_{0}|}{|\eta|} = \frac{K_{m_{0}}}{K_{m}}$$
(1)

 $|\eta_0|$ intrinsic viscosity of cellulose acetate (1)

[y] intrinsic viscosity of cellulose nitrate-acetate product

K_m Staudinger constant for cellulose acetate

K_m unknown constant for cellar sc nitrate-acetaic

The value of K_m was then substituted in the Mark-Houwink equation

$$[\eta] = \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}} \mathbf{M}^{\mathbf{d}}$$
(2)

where M was supposed to represent the molecular weight of the product nitrate-acetate. It is evident, however, that if the value of K_m in Equation 1 is substituted into Equation 2, this results in the cancellation of $[\eta]$, the intrinsic viscosity of the product

$$[\eta] = \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}_{O}} \frac{[\eta]}{[\eta_{O}]} \mathbf{M}^{\mathbf{a}}$$
$$[\eta_{O}] = \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}_{O}} \mathbf{M}^{\mathbf{a}}$$
(3)

Therefore, M in Equation 3 stands for the molecular weight of the starting material, cellulose acetate.

Consequently, since no information can be found in the literature in regard to the Staudinger relation for cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters, the only possible means for estimating viscosity-molecular weights for these mixed esters will rest completely on speculations based on the known relations for cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate. In the case of cellulose nitrate, it has been shown by Wannow (Ref 25) that the intrinsic viscosity $[\eta]$ rises with the nitrogen content of the sample (Fig 3, p 18). This increase in $[\eta]$ was not only caused by the increase in molecular weight due to the introduction of additional nitrate groups but, as could be anticipated, by a marked change in the rheological properties of the molecules in solution. In order to make use of the intrinsic viscosity-molecular weight relationship for cellulose nitrate samples of different nitrate substitution, Lindsley and Frank (Ref 26) have proposed that the intrinsic viscosity of the sample be corrected to that of cellulose trinitrate $[\eta_T]$, suggested as a common reference, and that this value of $[\eta_{\pm}]$ be inserted in Equation 4 for the calculation of the molecular weight.

$$\left[\eta\right]_{\mu=1} = \mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}} \cdot \mathbf{M}^{(4)} \tag{4}$$

(5)

$$\log \frac{[\eta_{1}]}{[\eta]} = \log (1 \times (-1), 5 - N) B$$

B 0.111

 $\log R_N = \log f_N = 0.114 (14.15 - N)$

$$\begin{bmatrix} \eta_{\mathrm{T}} \mathbf{j} & [\eta] \mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{N}} \\ [\eta_{\mathrm{T}}]_{2 \le 11} & \mathbf{K}_{\mathrm{m}} \mathbf{M}^{\mathrm{A}} \end{bmatrix}$$
(6)

- $[\eta]$ Observed or calculated intrinsic viscosity for the sample of cellulose nitrate
- $[\eta_{T}]$ Adjusted intrinsic viscosity for the corresponding cellulose trinitrate

K_m - Staudinger constant for cellulose trinitrate

- Taken as unity

.1

N - Nitrogen content (%) of the cellulose nitrate sample

Consequently, by simply multiplying the sample intrinsic viscosity by a factor R_N , itself a function of the degree of substitution (Fig.4, p.49), a value is obtained for the intrinsic viscosity which can be inserted into Equation 7. The best value of K_m for unfractionated cellulose trinitrate material in acetone appears to be 19.4×10^{-3} . This value is only provisional, however, since K_m is a function of the polydispersity of the sample.

It has been reported (Ref 22) that, in contrast to that of cellulose nitrate, the intrinsic viscosity of cellulose acetate in various solvents, including acetone, happens to be a decreasing function of the degree of substitution (D8). This finding rested on measurements done on samples ranging in DS from 2.2 to 2.7. In acctore, however, the fectease in viscosity was only about $\neg c$ for this range in DS. The K_m values for uniractionated cellulose acetate, taken from the data of Howlett, et al (Ref 22), were plotted against the degree of substitution (Fig.5, p. 50), and the straight line obtained by the rethou of least squares was extrapolated to a DS 3. The extrapolated $K_{\rm in}$ value is 5.7 – 107 t for cellulose triacetate in acetone. summarize the information available at present, it seems that the best $\tilde{\mathbf{N}}_{m}$ values for unfractionated cellulose trinitrate and cellulose triacetate in acetone are 19.4 - 19.4 and 4.7 1074, respectively. the dependence of these K_p, values to 3-oth derivatives on the degree of substitution is also established and trially, both cellulose derivatives have been shown to obey the Mark-Horsenek relationship between infrinste viscosite and molecular weight or to give of polymerization. With this knowledge available about cellulose nutrite and cellulose acctate, the letermination of the molecular weight of the nitrate-acctate mixed esters

can be estimated in more than one way, depending on what assumption one wishes to introduce.

The simplest approach would, of course, rest on the assumption that the acetate groups in the mixed esters bring a contribution to the intrinsic viscosity comparable to that of the nitrate groups. In such a case, then, the intrinsic viscosity can be adjusted by means of the Lindsley and Frank treatment according to Equations 5, 6, and 7 to yield $[\eta_T]$. However, the value of N would be that corresponding to the total substitution, i.e., that of both nitrate and acetate groups. Evidently it would be anticipated that such an approach is unrealistic since, as was shown above, the K_m values for cellulose acetate and cellulose nitrate differ by a factor as high as 5, and in addition, these two derivatives show opposite dependences of substitution on their respective K_m values.

A second approach to the calculation of molecular weights for nitrateacetate mixed esters would take into account the K_m values of cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate. Then, on the assumption that these K_m values are not changed by having both functional groups in proximity on the same molecular chain, one would be justified in using their weighted value in the Mark-Houwinck equation as shown in Equation 8.

$$\frac{[\eta]}{\frac{DS_{o}}{DS_{t}} \times K_{m_{o}} + \frac{DS_{1}}{DS_{t}} \times K_{m_{1}}} DP$$

 (\mathbf{S})

DS_o - Degree of substitution in nitrate groups

DS₁ - Degree of substitution in acetate groups

 $DS_{t} = Total degree of substitution (DS_{t} plus DS_{t})$

- DP = Degree of polymerization
- $K_{m_{cr}} = Staudinger constant for cellulose nitrate for Adogree of substitution corresponding to <math>DS_{t}$. These $K_{m_{cr}}$ values were taken from

Wannow's data (Fig.3, p.48).

 $\mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}_{1}}^{T} = \mathbf{S}_{\mathbf{t}}^{T}$ and $\mathbf{k}_{\mathbf{t}}^{T}$ is a substitution corresponding to $\mathbf{D}_{\mathbf{t}}^{S}$. These $\mathbf{K}_{\mathbf{m}_{1}}^{T}$ values were taken from Howlett's data (Fig. 5, p. 50).

 [y] - Experimental intrinsic viscosity, g. li, obtained from a oue-point determination and application of the Baker-Philipoff equation, as shown in Equation 9

$$[\eta]_{g=1i} = \frac{S(\eta - 1)}{C}$$

(9)

 η_{\perp} = Relative viscosity

C - Concentration in gram per liter.

If for the moment attention is focused on the intrinsic viscosity alone (Table 5, p 39), it is observed that $[\eta]$ decreases with the time of reaction (Experiments 1-3 and 10-12). Also, while acetic anhydride does not bring about any lowering of the viscosity (Experiments 1, 4, and 7), perchloric acid is very effective in this respect (Experiments 4, 7, 8, and 9).

The degrees of polymerization corresponding to these viscosities were obtained as follows: for the nitrate-acetate mixed esters (Experiments 1-6 and 10-12), use was made of Equation S: for the products containing only the nitrate function (Experiments 7, 8, 13, and 14), the Lindslev-Frank method of calculation was applied (Equations 1-7); in the case of cellulose acetate (Experiment 15), a K value of 4.01×10^{-3} taken from the curve (Fig 5, p 50) was used. It should be realized, however, that these methods of calculation are only valid for degrees of substitution above 2. This stems from the fact that the Lindsley-Frank relation becomes very inaccurate at nitrogen contents below 117. The reason for this limitation is evident from examination of Figure \pm p \pm ⁽¹⁾. The derivative \pm R₂ \pm N takes up increasingly large values in going toward lower nitrogen contents. Hence, below 11% nitrogen, the experimental error in the determination of the nitrogen content introduces excessive deviations in the resulting R_N values. In a divion, for low degrees of substitution the solubility of these cellulose derivatives in acetone even at low concentration is never complete and a filtration step is necessary to remove the insolubles. This explains why no degree of polymerization values are quoted for Experiments 3 $an \neq 0$.

The results given in Table 6 clearly show that acetulation of cellulose nitrate unier the conditions described in this work leads to degradation of the polymer chain and almost to complete splitting of the acetal bonds with increasing amounts of perchloric acid. To minimize such degradation in the preparation of the mixed esters, the reaction time, perchloric acid content, and acque anhy finde content should be kept to a minimum. Hence, it would probably be advantageous to modify the procedure by adding both the acetic anhydride and perchloric acid dropwise during the reaction.

Experiments 10-12 in Table 5 (p 39), which refer to the nitration of cellulose acetate (DP 340), demonstrate the strong degradative effects of nitric acid as a reaction medium. After 16 hours reaction time the average degree of polymerization value has dropped to less than 1/4 the original value, and the degradation reactions are still proceeding at 72 hours reaction time. Since degradation of the chains still progresses at long reaction times, this would suggest that the nitrate-acetate products are being split in contact with nitric acid. It would be interesting to know whether the starting material, cellulose acetate, and the nitrate-acetate products are equally sensitive to degradation under these conditions. Evidently, such information would help greatly in determining the optimum conditions for the preparation of the nitrate-acetare mixed esters by this method with a minimum of degradation. Considering that a large excess of nitric acid was used, the degradation process should have proceeded in accordance with first order kinetics if no selectivity occurred during the destruction of the acetal bonds. Using the average number of acetal bonds available in lieu of the concentration, and applying the integrated form for a first order process (Equation 10), the rate constants k were calculated and their magnitude was found to change with time, as shown in Table 6 (p 40).

k
$$\frac{2.303}{t} \log \frac{a}{a-x}$$
 (10)

a available positions on anhydroglucose unit at beginning of period

 $\mathbf{a} - \mathbf{x}$ available positions on anhydroglucose unit at end of period

t time, or length of period, in hours

There is a significant drop in the rate constant k (factor st 5) in going from 16 hours to 24 hours reaction time while, for the remaining 48 hours, the rate constant remains practically the same. This change in the rate constant from 16 hours on cannot be explained by a change in the nitrating medium brought about by the progress of the reaction. Nitric acid was used in such a large excess that its concentration varied only negligibly and, similarly, the total water content in this medium did not change to any significant extent from its initial value. One is then 2 ft to believe that possibly the nitrate-acetate mixed ester products are less sensitive to degradation than the starting cellulose acetate. This increased

resistance to degradation may be caused either by the presence of nitrate groups in the molecular chain or, as seems to these authors more probable, by a higher degree of substitution in the products (DS 2.9) than in the cellulose acetate (DS 2.45).

If this speculation should prove to be correct, it would then be expected that using cellulose triacetate instead of the commercial cellulose acetate used for this study (DS 2:45) should lead to much less degradation of the chains under the same conditions.

Hygroscopicity

Since dimensional stability in propellants is closely connected to the moisture uptake or regain of the binder, hygroscopicity experiments were conducted at a temperature of 20°C and a constant relative humidity of 67%. The profiles of the hygroscopicity curves are given in Figure 6 (p 51). Except for cellulose acetate (DS 2.45), all of the samples reached their equilibrium absorption before one hour of exposure at this temperature and humidity level. At this point, it would seem pertinent to recall a hypothesis formulated in 1926 by Will (Ref 27) which stated that the absorbed water in cellulose nitrate esters is fixed by the free hydroxyl groups. A simple linear expression was found which relates the hygroscopic absorption H, in grams per 100 grams of cellulose nitrate, to the nitrogen percentage of cellulose nitrate esters. This relation, known as Will's rule, states that the sum of the hygroscopicity (c_0) and nitrogen content (c_0) values of any cellulose nitrate ester should give a constant, 14.6, as expressed in Equation 11.

$$H = 14.6 - N$$
 (11)

This rule rests on a great number of experimental investigations carried out at 25 °C and at approximately 100% relative humidity. Later on, Démougin, who carried out further investigations on the subject, concluded that Will's hypothesis can be true only for low saturation of vapor where probably only chemisorption would be acrive (Ref 28). Whatever the fundamental relation between hygroscopicity and degree of substitution (DS) for cellulose derivatives may i.e., it is nevertheless a fact that, in the case of cellulose nitrates, a very simple mathematical expression can adequately express this relation. However, if Will's hypothesis, i.e., the absorbed water being fixed by the free hydroxyl groups alone, is correct to a first approximation, then the simple relation as expressed by Equation 11 should still persist upon replacement of some of the nitrate groups with other functional groups. This extension of Will's hypothesis was tested with some of the cellulose nitrate acetate samples prepared as described earlier. As Figure 7 (p 52) shows, a linear relationship was found between the percent water absorbed and the total degree of substitution of the cellulose nitrate-acetates. The data fit t's simple linear expression (Equation 12) similar to that of Will.

$$H = 7.15 - 2 DS$$
 (12)

$$H = 14.6 - N$$
 (11)

DS - Number of substituents per anhydroglucose unit.

It is evident from Equation 12 that, for a degree of substitution of zero (i.e., that of cellulose itself), the hygroscopicity value is calculated to be 7.15%. The hygroscopic value for cellulose under a relative humidity atmosphere of 70-75% extracted from Démougin's work is 7.0-7.3%, which is in perfect agreement with Equation 12. This could of course be a coincidence and certainly more work is needed to confirm these results.

Tensile Strength

Films of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters were cast from ethyl acetate, and their tensile strength was determined on an Instron Tester under constant load. For these samples, which were prepared by acetylation of cellulose nitrate, an apparent correlation was found between the degree of substitution in acetate groups and the tensile strength. As Figure 8 (p 53) shows, the tensile strength decreases with an increase in acetate content. The least square line through the experimental points obeys Equation 13.

Tensile strength,
$$psi = 17,300 - 7,100 DS_{104}$$
 (13)

By way of comparison with these values, which were obtained for cellulose nitrate-acetates, the tensile strength of the cellulose nitrate used in the synthesis (DS 2.3) was found to be 17,000 psi, which is in good agreenent with the value of 12,500 psi frequently quoted by other authors. Ret 170, It is interesting to note in this connection that the values taken from the literature apply to films cast from an acetone solution, while for this study the films were cast from ethyl acetate. Although it has often been observed that the casting solvent is an important parameter in rensile strength measurements, it would seem that ethyl acetate and acetone contribute the same overall cohesive energy towards cellulose nitrate and hence these solvents could be interchanged without substantial effect on the tensile strength values.

It has been reported (Ref 29) that cellulose acctate, 52.8% acetic acid yield, under experimental conditions very close to those used in this study, yields films having an average tensile strength and elongation in the neighborhood of 13,000 psi and 5%, respectively. In addition, the tensile strength did not change to any significant extent when the films were prepared from fractions ranging in DP from 240 down to 82. For all practical purposes, then, the cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate unplasticized films have comparable tensile strengths, approximately 12,500 and 13,000 psi, respectively. If we compare the results shown in Figure 8 (p 53) and Table 7 (p 41) with these values, it would appear that nitrateacetates with low DS in acetate can form films as strong as or possibly stronger than those of either cellulose nitrate or cellulose acetate. With regard to the apparent correlation exhibited in Figure 8 between the tensile strength and the DS in acetate, the authors cannot at this time decide whether this relationship is real or only coincidental. No really convincing arguments can be advanced to explain such a trend. For example, it cannot be explained on the basis of molecular weight variation since the relation cannot be extended to either time of acetylation or intrinsic viscosity of the nitrate-acetates. Neither could it be explained by invoking the concept of hygroscopicity of the films (water plasticizing action) or the extent of solvent retention in these films. In addition, no similar relationship could be observed with either DS in nitrate or total DS. The possibility that the relationship indicated in Figure 8 is real cannot be disregarded; however, more work is needed to clarify this point.

The formation of films from samples prepared by nitration of cellulose acetate proved to be extremely difficult. For most trials, the films could not be removed from the glass plate. They were too brittle and usually broke into small pieces. Only with one sample could films be prepared and tested. As Table 7 shows, the tensile strength is very low, indicating that this sample has a DP approaching the critical value.

Impact Sensitivity

The impact sensitivity of the cellulose nitrate-acetate mixel esters was measured on a Picatinny Arsenal machine using a two-kilogram drop weight. The procedure used has been described in detail before (Ret 30). The impact test values quoted in this report correspond to the minimum height in inches from which the impact of the tailine weight causes explosion of the sample in at least one of ten trials. In statics of the shock sensitivity of propellants, attempts have been made to relate sensitivity to certain propellant properties. For example, at Alleany Balifstie Laboratory. Ret 315.

1 + j

it has been proposed that the card-gap sensitivity of propellants could be related to the heat of explosion according to the following equation:

$$\mathbf{V} = \mathbf{A} + \mathbf{B} + \mathbf{M}_{\mathbf{F}} + \mathbf{V}_{\mathbf{0}} \tag{14}$$

V ·

card-gap value

ME	heat of explosion of binder plus the solid oxidizer
A and B	constants which apparently characterize the oxidizer
V _o	specific volume of the propellant

In an attempt to find a similar relationship, the heat of explosion of various cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters prepared in the course of this study was plotted against the drop height in inches, with a two-kilogram weight, necessary to produce an explosion (this value being proportional to energy); and, by means of the least squares method, a line was then drawn through the experimental points as shown in Figure 9 (p 54). A relationship seems to exist although a large deviation is observed. This function is given by Equation 15.

> H 25.8 - 0.08 M_F (15) H I drop height in inches (2-kg wr) M_E heat of explosion, Kcal mole

A much better relationship was found, however, between the degree of substitution in nitrate and the drop height or energy as shown in Figure 10 (p.55). The straight line through the experimental points was obtained by the method of least squares and obeys Equation 16.

 $H = 27.3 - 8.3 D^{8} NO.$ (46)

If extrapolation of the curve beyond the experimental points is valid, then these values would lead to the prediction that the sensitivity of cellulose trinitrate (DS 3) would be approximately 2.5 inches while for cellulose triacetate, explosion or violent decomposition would occur at around 27 inches. Evidently, the curve in Figure II ($p(5t_i)$) must bend upward for degree of substitution (nitrate) below I since cellulose acetate is known to be insensitive to impact for drop heights over 40 inches.

It has been reported (Ret 3.2) that collulose nitrate whose nitrogen content varies from 12.6 - up to approximately 14.9 - will under the same

experimental conditions give an impact sensitivity value of 3 inches, which is surprisingly close to the extrapolated value of 2.5 (from Figure 10). Consequently, it can be said that nitrate-acetate mixed esters are characterized by a resistance to impact significantly superior to that of cellulos? nitrate of military grade. It is not possible, however, to reach a definite conclusion as to whether this increased resistance to impact is simply due to a decrease in the number of nitrate groups on the anhydroglucose unit or whether the presence of acetate groups is largely responsible. Some arguments could be advanced in favor of the latter point of view. For example, as is pointed out above, in going from a cellulose nitrate with nearly theoretical substitution down to 12.6% N (DS 2.4-2.5), the impact sensitivity was the same, 3 inches. It has been found recently in this laboratory that cellulose nitrate of 11.6% nitrogen (DS 2.1) has an impact sensitivity of 3 inches. So, for cellulose nitrates, decreasing the number of nitrate groups per anhydroglucose unit from 3 to 2 does not produce any change in impact sensitivity while, in the nitrate-acetate mixed esters, the same degree of substitution in nitrate raises the impact value to 10 inches. In addition, closer examination of Figure 10 (p 55) will show that the two points below the curve (DS 1.7 and 2.3) correspond to samples with low substitution in acetate (Table 8, p 42). This again could be taken as an ir fication that the acetate function in the polymer could act as an efficient relative to the hydroxylic function. stabili

Heat Stability

An examination of the literature reveals that many procedures have been developed to evaluate the stability of organic nitrates, that is, their resistance to spontaneous decomposition. Of the three methods currently in use, the 134.5 C heat test, the Bergman-Junk test, and the Tatiani test, the last was considered most suitable for this investigation. This judgment rested on the extensive work carried out jointly by the United States Forest Products Laboratory and Picatinny Arsenal (Ref 33) on the stability of cellulose nitrates. The interpretation of nitrate stability was found to be strongly dependent upon which of these current methods is used in making the measurements since each is differently influenced by a number of variables. However, the conclusion was reached that the Taliani procedure provides the most meaningful interpretation of nitrate stability.

The apparatus and test procedure adopted some years ago at Picatinny Arsenal are essentially those established by Pauling and co-workers (Ref 34) and described in a Pureau of Ordnance Publication (Ref 35). In this modified Taliani test, powder samples are heated at 110 C in a closed system, at constant volume, under an atmosphere of nitrogen or air, and in contact with gaseous decomposition products. The relative stability of different compositions can be correlated by comparing their pressure vs time curves.

The pressure-time curves for a series of nitrate-acetate mixed ester samples prepared in the course of this work and a sample of the starting cellulose nitrate are given in Figures 11 and 12 (pp 56 and 57).

On the basis of an examination of the thermal behavior of a number of samples prepared through acetylation of cellulose nitrate (Fig 11), it is observed that four out of five samples tested have their pressure-time curves closely grouped, the onset of the accelerated decomposition rates (used as end point) ranging from 120 to 155 minutes heating time. The accelerated decomposition rate for the fifth sample was not recorded. From the shape of the curve, however, it could be tentatively located scnewhere between 400 and 500 minutes heating time. In contrast, the starting cellulose nitrate has its thermal end point located at 340 minutes.

For the sake of clarification, it should be remarked at this point that the criteria commonly used to express stability on the basis of Taliani pressure-time curves are varied and somewhat different from the one chosen for this study. In general, the stability is expressed by quoting the slope at a given pressure in millimeters, by recording the time necessary to reach 100 mm pressure in the system, or by recording the slope at 100 minutes. This lack of uniformity in expressing the thermal stability as measured by the Taliani method can be understood from examination of a large number of curves obtained for various compositions susceptible to thermal decomposition. The profiles of these curves are extremely varied and no criterion can alone satisfactorily describe the decomposition phenomena for a broad range of compositions. For this study, however, the curves have in general been characterized by one very sharp change in the tate of gas evolution. and the time at which this change occurs, here called the end point, is offered as the criterion which best reflects the thermal stability of the samples.

The unique behavior of the sample labeled 2 cannot be traced to the substitution in nitrate, acetate, nor the time of reaction. Consequently, this could be taken as an indication that the lower stability of the other samples of nitrate-acetate may be due to causes other than structural. Among various possible causes for the low stabilities, the stabilization

treatment deserves particular mention. All samples, including the cellulose nitrate in question, had been stabilized by boiling in a very filure solution of solium carbonate for four hours after a preliminary wash with distilled water. That this mild base was effective in removing the mator portion of the residual acids in the samples with a resulting improvement in stability is well illustrated in Table S (p.4.2). However, no assurance can be given that the amount of base or time of treatment was extensive enough to remove all residual acid in the samples. Another aspect to consider is the fact that the control extension were prepared in the presence of methylene chloride. It is conceivable that in spite of drying of the products a small amount of residual solvent could have easily escaped removal. This hydrophobic solvent could have acted as a protective shell for small amounts of acid during the stabilization treatment.

Only three samples of nitrate-acetate mixed esters prepared by the alternate synthetic route, i.e., nitration of cellulose acetate, were available for thermal stability studies. As is indicated in Table 9 (p 33), one of the samples shows a stability at least as good as that of stabilized cellulose nitrate while the second gives no sign of decomposition up to 400 minutes of heating time. The end point for the third samples is comparable to the end points observed with the four samples prepared by acetylation of cellulose nitrate. Although there is apparently some correlation between the thermal stability values for these three samples and their substitution patterns, in the light of the preceding discussion and the limited number of tests, there does not seem to be sufficient justification for suggesting that this correlation is real.

Combustible and Consumable Cartridge Cases

When this study was initiated one important objective was to investigate the possibility of applying these cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters as substitutes for cellulose nitrate in the manufacture of combustible and consumable cartridge cases. It was reasoned that the presence of acetvl groups in the polymer might raise the deflagration temperature and consequently eliminate "cook-off" during continuous tiring. Furthermore, the presence of acetvl groups could possibly improve both the thermal stability and the storage stability of the case. On the other hand, the residue on ignition, which is of fundamental importance in the substitution of acetvl groups. Evidently, the upper tolerance limit in extent of substitution is expected to be somewhat low for true combustible certified cases, while for consumable cases this limit could be raised to considerably, higher values. Consequently, in addition to the information already provided on the mechanical and thermal properties, it seemed pertinent to include the results of tests done on the explosion temperature, the heat of explosion, and, finally, the residue on ignition.

Temperature of Explosion

The temperature of explosion was determined on four samples of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters covering a wide range in substitution and on three samples of cellulose nitrate having degrees of substitution of 2.1, 2.3, and 2.8. The determinations were carried out by means of the standard test (Ref 30) which simply consists of immersing hollow copper cylinders loaded with 5 mg of sample into a metal bath maintained at the desired temperature, and recording the time at which an explosion of flash occurs. Although it has been common practice to use 20 mg of sample for this test, the results discussed in this report were obtained from determinations done on 5 mg samples. The smaller samples were used because the amount of material available was limited. However, since it has been previously reported (Ref 42) that the time to explosion is very nearly independent of the size of sample, it is believed that the results are not affected by this modification.

The temperature-time curves are given in Figures 13 and 14 (pp 58 and 59). Each point on the graphs represents an average of five determinations. The average standard deviation for the low temperature (210-C) determinations was 10% while for the high temperatures (270 C) with short time to decomposition the standard deviation amounted to 12%. This reproducibility across the whole range of temperatures is considered exceptionally good, when the crudity of the technique is considered. The plots obtained with the three types of cellulose nitrate (Fig 13) are indicative of an exponential function with an asymptotic value estimated somewhere between 200 and 210 C. The nitrate-acetate mixed esters (Fig 14) give similar curves with the exception of the sample with the highest acetyl content. In this last instance, the asymptotic value apparently lies close to 220 C. In fact, the results at this temperature were very erratic, violent decomposition being observed at 12 seconds for some determinations, while at other times there was no sign of decomposition after 30 seconds immersion.

The asymptotic values quoted from these experiments may not represent the lowest possible explosion temperatures for the compounds under study. They should only be regarded as representative of the relative case with which these compounds reach uncontrollable decomposition. This opinion has already been expressed by Henkin and McGill (Ref. (2) in their paper on the rates of decomposition of explosives.

All samples of cellulose nitrate-acetates littered from the sam, les of cellulose nitrate in their thermal behavior in one major aspect. While the samples of cellulose nitrate literally exploded or deflagrated at these temperatures, the nitrate-acetate mixed esters did not ignite but rather exhibited decomposition with evolution of smoke. This difference in behavior between cellulose nitrates and cellulose nitrate-acetates even with low substitution in acetyl can perhaps be explained in the light of the information available from the literature. It has been known for some time that, when cellulose nitrate is heated above 180°C, it will ignite after a short induction period (Ref 39). This induction period, called "time lag to ignition," has been found to obey an Arrhenius-type relationship.

It has often been suggested that the controlling reaction in the complex decomposition process is the dissociation of the nitrate grouping. Study of the thermal decomposition of cellulose nitrate by differential thermal analysis (Ref 43) seems to bear out this hypothesis. The thermogram exhibits a sharp symmetrical exothermic peak in the 160-199 C region. Other organic compounds containing the nitrate group (for example, the pentaerithritol series) show similar thermograms. However, the decomposition of cellulose nitrate does not always lead to ignition. Churchill and his collaborators (Ref 36) have found, for example, that under a stream of hot carbon dioxide or nitrogen gases pyrocellulose does not ignite consistently and have concluded that oxidation reactions are controlling in the mechanism of ignition. Consequently, although the cellulose nitrateacetate samples decompose in a fashion similar to that of cellulose nitrate. as is indicated by the similarity of the curves in Figures 13 and 14 pp 55 and 50), the former suppresses ignition. Assibly by the release of acctic acid into the atmosphere above the sample, which could change the composition of the gas phase enough to prevent ignition.

It is not probable, however, that accuse a cale yould be released through dissociation of the accuse group. The perelysis of organic accuse to yield unsaturation and accuse accuse Reference becomes significant only in the neighborhood of 500 C. Also, differential thermal analysis of cellulose triacetate. Ref 37) gives a thermodynamic haracterized by a broad tricgalar exothermic peak with the maximum locate list. To C, Consequently, the dissociation of acetate groups in cellulose nitrate-acetate at the temperatures used here, 210-270 C, would be expected to be negligible. A second possibility, however, would be that acetic acid is released during the initial phase of the decomposition, through acid h/drolysis of the acetate groups. This hydrolysis would be promoted by the presence of a small amount of water in the sample. At these temperatures and in the presence of water and acidic oxides of nitrogen, hydrolysis could proceed extremely fast. The saponification of cellulose acetate by a solution of nitric acid has been shown to proceed with an energy of activation of 14.4 Kcal/mole (Ref 44). Evidently, the hydrolysis would become immeasurably fast at the temperatures used in these experiments (Ref 45).

From these considerations, the mechanism for the thermal decomposition of cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters as carried out under the conditions of the explosion temperature test is tentatively submitted as proceeding according to the following sequence of events: the nitrate groupsare, upon absorption of heat, dissociated (or possibly hydrolyzed) to produce nitrogen oxides following the same kinetics of decomposition as are observed with cellulose nitrate. After only a small amount of these nitrogen oxides are formed, the fast hydrolysis of the acetate groups occurs to form acetic acid, which is released above the surface of the sample. The presence of acetic acid in the gas phase would result in a dilution effect in the mixture of oxygen and the reactive gases which would interfere with the oxidation reactions.

Some very interesting information was obtained when the data of Figures 13 and 14 (pp 58 and 59) were fitted into an Arrhenius-type equation.

$$\frac{1}{0} = A e^{-\frac{E_A}{RT}}$$
(17)

$$\frac{\theta}{E_A} = \text{energy of activation}$$

$$A = \text{frequency factor}$$

$$\operatorname{Log} \theta \stackrel{\circ}{=} \frac{\operatorname{E}_{\mathbf{A}}}{2.503 \operatorname{RT}} = \operatorname{Log} \mathbf{A}$$
(18)

Plots of log "versus the reciprocal of absolute temperature for cellulose nitrates and cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters yield the curves shown

in Figures 15 and 15 pp - can boby The stratcht lines were obtained by the method or least squares. The energies of activation $E_{\frac{1}{2}}$ and the trequency factors (14) were calculated and the values are given in Table 10. party. According to the data on cellulosy nitrate, both the energy of activation and the frequency factor have values proportional to the substitution in cutrate. This is in contradiction to the results reported by Henkin and McGill (Ret 12), who observed that two samples of cellulose nitrate of legrees of substitution of 2.4 and 2.8, respectively, were characterized by the same energy of activation of 26.5 K al (Ref 11). However, the magnitude of EA found in the present work (25-30) Keals is comparable to this value of 26.5 and in turn both values are substantially lower than those found in the thermal decomposition of nitrate esters in general which, depending on the nitric ester, ranged from 36 to 40 Kcal mole. These last values are associated with the energy required for the fission of an O-N bond in agreement with the value of 38 Keal reported for the dissociation energy of the O-N bond from spectroscopic data. Similarly, the temperatureindependent factors (A) observed for the thermal decomposition of nitrate esters are of an order of magnitude $(10^{16} - 1^{\prime})^{10}$ significantly higher than those observed in the present work for cellulose nitrate $(10^4 - 10^{43})$. Consequently, one would be more justified in regarding the mechanism of decomposition of cellulose nitrate and other nitrate esters unfer the condirions of the explosion temperature test as proceeding through hydrolysis of the nitrate function rather than by a simple thermal dissociation of the O-N. This view appears well founded when one considers that the activation energy for the h. Irolysis of aliphatic nitrate esters ranges between 21 and 28 Keal mole. Ref. pos.

Examination of Table 10 reveals that the activation energy (E_A) and frequency factor. A) values for the collulose nitrate-acetate samples have magnitules comparable to the values obtained with cellulose nitrate and that, except for one sample, the shifts in the E_A and A values for the cellulose nitrate-acetates seem to be functions of the substitution in nitrate groups alone. This is better seen when the energy of activation (E_A) or the frequency factor. A) is plotted versus the substitution in nitrate as shown in Eightes 17 and 18 (1 - 2 and 63). The extrapolated curves for cellulo constrate in both E_A and A pass very close to the actual values obtained for cellulo constrate-acetate.

Consequently, as the transmestary may all allose nitrate-accetate mixed enters decompose without remains they offer no advantage over cellulos nitrate of the same degree of substitution in instrate groups with regard to the explosion temperature.

Heat of Explosion and Residue on Ignition

The heat of explosion and the residue on ignition were determined for a few samples of the cellulose nitrate-acetates. The results of these tests are given in Table 11 (p.45). All samples burned under an inert atmosphere. The lowest value (349.5 cal. g) for $M_{\rm F}$ corresponds to a sample containing DS 1.1 (NO₃) and DS 1.8 (OAc). The residue on ignition for this sample is evidently too high for it to be considered as a possible candidate for a truly combustible cartridge material. It would appear that cellulose nitrate-acetate mixed esters containing up to one acetate group per anhydroglucose unit could, under gun firing conditions, give clean burning without the formation of excessive smoke.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Nitration of Cellulose Acetote

Cellulose acetate (20 g. 0.075 mole⁴ of 39.87 acetyl content, corresponding to a DS of 2.45, was added to 4.00 mL of 08.77 (by weight) nitric acid and the mixture was kept at room temperature for sixteen hours with occasional stirring. At the end of this period, the mixture was poured with stirring into 2 liters of water containing cracked ice. The product was isolated by filtration and washed on the filter with distilled water. The product was then boiled for 4 hours in water and for an additional 4 hours in a 0.01 M aqueous softum carbonate solution, and was then filtered and further washed with distilled water. The product was first by heating at 58 C for 3 hours under reduced pressure. Analysis: N. 5.357, CH.CO, 27.6077, Corresponds to C₄ H.O₆ NO_{10,114} CH.CO₂₇₇, H₁₀. This experiment was repeated at the same temperature but with reaction times of 24 dn 172 hours.

Acetylation of Cellulose Nitrate

To cellulose nitrate (5.0 g, 9.317 mole, 1.3.3) nitrogen corresponding to a DS of 2.53 suspended in 1.50 ml of methylene chloride. 2 ml of acetic anhydride was added and the mixture was againsted for 1^{6} numbers at room temperature. This was followed by the addition of 0.6 ml of 7^{6} perchloric acid and by heating to reflux for schoors, under a nitrogen atmosphere. Evolution of brown tumes was observed for the refluxing period. The product was isolated by tilration, was hed on the tilter with methylene chloride, air fried, then washed with aqueous sodium carbonate and, finally, with distilled water. After the product was boiled for 4 hours in water followed by 4 nours boil in a 0.01 M aqueous sodium carbonate solution, it was filtered and further washed with distilled water. The product was dried by heating at 55 C for 3 hours under reduced pressure. Analysis (N, 11.24), CH₄CO, 5.58%. Corresponds to C,H₂O₄(NO₂), CH₄CO₂, H₄, in a number of experiments the following parameters were varied: time of reaction, acetic anhydride content, and perchloric acid content.

X-ray Diffraction Photographs

The X-ray diffraction patterns were obtained from a Philips Electronic Corporation X-ray unit, with Cu target and Ni filter. The powdered samples, mounted in a capillary and rorated, were exposed for 10 hours. The measurements were done following the Pebve-Scherer technique.

Viscosity Determination

Reagent-grade acctone was further puritied by keeping it overnight over potassium permanganate followed by distillation over calcium sulfate. The distillate was kept over calcium sulfate overnight and then distilled into a dry flask and stored.

Dilute solutions of the samples in acetone (1 grain per lifer) were prepared and their viscosity was determined in a Cannon-Ubbelobile viscometer at 25° + 0.1°C. The relative viscosity value round at this concentration was then entered into the Baker-Philipott equation. Equation 0, to give intrinsic viscosity.

$$\frac{\left\|y\right\|_{C^{-1}(1)}}{r} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{1}{r^{i}} - \frac{1}{r^{i}}}{r}$$

$$\eta_{i} = -\text{relative view is in the later}$$

$$f_{i} = -\text{concentration of a later}$$

Hygroscopicity

The samples had been previously line (a) ("Counder a reduced pressure of 0.22 mm. A quantity of these direction loss approximately 1 gram to the nearest milligram, was weighed in course tweighing bottles and subsequently, placed in a constant temperature (CO) Coan formities (RH) room for various time periods, 0.5, 1, 2, 5, and 4 hours. The gain in weight was then recorded as percent of the original weight.

Tensile Strength Measurements

Preparation of Films

A weighed quantity of each sample was disselved in reagent grade ethyl acetate to form a 6.7% solution. By means of a variable thickness spreader, the solution was spread on a 16-by-20-inch glass plate which had been previously thoroughly cleaned and made free of dust. The solvent was left evaporating at room temperature overnight. A trickle of water was then poured on the dry film to facilitate its removal from the plate. I-by-5-inch strips of film were cut with a scaple knife and conditioned for two weeks in a room maintained at 25 C and 50% relative humidity. Only films having thicknesses between 0.001 and 0.0015 inch were used for tensile strength measurements.

The individual strips of film were pulled in a recording Instron tensile tester with a 50-pound scale load and cross-head and chart speeds of 2 inches per minute. The distance between the jaws was kept at 2 inches. Fifteen strips of films were pulled for each sample. Those films which showed evidence of slippage or which broke at the jaws were not included in the results.

Impact Sensitivity

This test was done with a Picatinny Arsenal apparatus on 5-mg quantities of sample for each trial. The procedure is described in detail in Reference 30.

Heat Stability Test (Taliani)

The apparatus and test procedure adopted for determining the rates of decomposition at 110 C are described in Reference 35. The powdered samples (0,100 g) were heated at 110 C in a closed system at constant volume, under an atmosphere of air and in contact with the gaseous decomposition products. Every half hour, the pressure developed in the system was recorded in millimeters. Each sample was run in duplicate. As is mentioned early in this section, the samples had been previously stabilized by boiling for 4 hours with a 0.01 M aqueous solution of sodium carbonate.

Temperature of Explosion

This procedure is described in detail in Reference 30. Ten hollow copper cylinders (No. 8 commercial blasting caps) were loaded with 0.005 g of powdered sample each and the samples were compacted gently. The loaded caps were then immersed in a metal bath, and the temperature and time of immersion required to cause each to flash or explode was recorded. The apparatus consisted of a multiple-unit electric turnace, equipped with a rheostat to control the temperature and a calibrated thermocouple immersed in the molten metal bath. The bath itself consisted of 75 cc of an allov (mp, 65.5 C) of the following composition: 50% bismuth, 25% lead. 12.5% tin, and 12.5% cadmium.

Heot of Explosion and Residue on Ignition

These determinations were done on 3.0-g samples using a regular Parr Calorimetric stainless steel bomb of 350 ml capacity. The samples were exploded under helium at a pressure of thirty atmospheres.

Nitrate and Acetate Determination

An analytical procedure based on infrared spectroscopy was developed for the quantitative determination of nitrate and acetate groupings in cellulose nitrate-acetates. Accurate weights of the samples, previously dried under vacuum, were dissolved in spectro-grade tetrahydrofuran to make an approximately 0.5% solution. The determinations were done on a Perkins-Elmer Double Beam Model 21 spectrophotometer equipped with sodium chloride optics. The solutions were transferred into calibrated cells with lead spacers and compensated with pure solvent in the reference beam. The peak heights for the absorption bands at 6.1μ (1640 cm⁻¹) and 5.7μ (1755 cm⁻¹) were measured and, from comparisons with standard curves established with cellulose nitrate and cellulose acetate, the concentrations were calculated. The concentrations expressed as percent NO₂ and percent CH₃CO can be converted to degree of substitution by means of the simple relation

$$DS(NO_3) = \frac{X_{-4}6}{R_{-1}59}$$
(19)
$$DS(CH_3CO) = \frac{Y_{-4}3}{R_{-1}59}$$

- X percent by weight of aitro group in sample
- Y percent by weight of acetyl group in sample
- R percent by weight of residue C.H.O. in sample
- R = 100 X Y

Although in this approximate equation the residual hydrogens in the unsubstituted OH functions are not consistered, the maximum relative error is found to be less than 2% in the calculated DS values.

The nitrate determinations were also fone by the ferrous-titanous titrimetric method described in Reference 40.

REFERENCES

- 1. Perl and Smith, Ber. 49, 003 (19)7).
- 2. Gault and Ehrman, Canatchene & Gurra-porcha 24, 13, 748 (1927)
- 3. Kruger, Knowney, 20, 73 (1930)
- 4. Kruger, Cellulosecerene 11, 220 (1930)
- 5. Centola G., Att. Congr. Intern. Chin. 4, 123-0 (1939).
- 6. | Berl, E., Brit. Patent 438,474 (1938)
- 7. Atsuki, J., Faculty Eng., Tokyo Imp. Unit. 13, 309 (1925)
- 8. Oddo, Gazz, Chim. Ital. 49, 140 (1919)
- 9. German Patent 661,582 (1938)
- 10. Oguri Sutezo and Muneo Takei, J. Sec. Chev. Ind., Japan 42, 373-5 (1930)
- 11. French Patent to Rhone Poulenc, 856,416 (1940)
- 12. Danilov, Thur, Obshchen Khink 17, 1888-93 (1947).
- 13. Giua Michele and Mancini Corrado, Ann. Chini, 40, 3-20 (1956).
- 14. Basserr, U. S. Patenr 1,586,437 (1926)
- 15. Kaetschet, J., Cherg. Abstracts 13, 261 (1010)
- 16. Miles, F. D., Cellulose Nitrate, 1st ed. Interscience Publishers Inc. (1955)
- 17. Mark and von Susich, Z. Phys. Chem. B4, 431 (1929).
- 18. Meyer and Mark, Ber. Deutsch, Chen. Gen. 61, 593 (1975).
- 19. Mathieu, "Nitration et Gelatinisation de la Cellulose," Reactors Topochinaques, Paris (1936)
- 20. Polanyi, Z. Physik, 7, 149 (1921).
- 21. Sponsler and Dore, J. Gov. Prysida and Michael St. (1926).

REFERENCES (Cont)

- 22. Howlett, F., Minshall, E., and Urguart, A. R., J. Levine Dest. 67, 1144 (1944)
- 23. Badgley, W. J., and Mark, H., J. Plass & Collected Creek, 57, 55-70 (1047)
- 24. Okawa Teizo, Nen-i Gukkuishi 13. 371-3 (1057).
- 25. Miles Wannow, Kollond-Z. 102, 29 (1943)
- 26. Lindslev, C. H., and Frank, M. B., Ind. 3 Ing. Chemistry 45, 2491-07 (1953)
- 27. Will, Jabris Bericht des Chemischere & Nischer Reichsdestidt 5, 100, 1926
- 28. Démougin, Méricinal des Pondres 55, 287 (1932)
- Thompson, R. B., Jr., (Virginia Polytech. Inst.) Univ. Microfilms Ann Arbor, Mich.) Publ. No. 15674, 118 pp. Dessendation Austr. In. 468 (1986).
- Clear, A. J., Standard Laboratory Processing the Second Stability of Explosities, Technical Report IRL-TR-25, Preatmay Arsenal, Dover, N. J., January 1961
- 31. Sweeney and Orlick, C. A., Alleghany Ballistic Laboratory, *Quarter*, Progress Report Vo. 51, Contract NOrd 16640, October 1961 (Confidential)
- 32. Tomlinson, W. R., Ir., Properties of Explosities of Military Interest, Technical Report 1740, Picatinny Arsenal, Dover, N. J. (1958)
- Millett, M. A., Seborg, R. M., Zoch, L. L., and Masuelli, F. L. Larraceccia Studies on the Characterization of Nutrative Pulps, Final Report, U.S. Army Ordnance Project OAC =252.750(8,1994,311) (1960).
- 34. Pauling, L., A.N. & Apparatus in Study of the Stability of Nucleile Police ders, A Highly Modified Lorenzit the Labour Lest. Div. 8 NDKC, OSRD Report OSRD No. 5971 (1945).
- 35. Talian Test for the Determination of Stability of Solid Propellants, NAVORD OD 7904, a Bureau of Ordnance Publication (1951)
- 36. Churchill, S. W., Kruggel, R. W., and Brier, J. A., A. I. Ch. I. I menal 2, 568-71 (1956)
- 37. Morita, H., and Rice, H. M., Andl. Chev. 27, 336-9 (1955).
- 38. Barley, W. J., and King, C., J. An. Cont., Soc., 79, 4780 (1955). 77, 73 (1955)
- Lewis, B., Pease, R. N., and Latir, H. S., Connection Proceeding V 11, Princeton University Press (1986).
- Military Standard 286A, Mignor 1994, Provide Antonio J. Providence Western for Determining Science Intern. Method 208, 153.

REFERENCES (Cont)

- 41. Lukin, A. Y., J. Phys. Chem. (1888, 806-18 (1932))
- 42. Henkin, H., and McGill, R., Ind. C.I. no. Chem. 44, 1301-05 (1052).
- 43. Pakulak, J. M., Jr., and Leonard, G. W., Math. Comm. 51, 1037-30 (1959)
- 44. Seki, K., J. Soc. Chem. Ind. Lapan. 42, Suppl. binding, 253-4 (1030)
- 45. Howett, F., and Martin, E., J. Textile bist. 58, T212-25 (1947).
- Nicolas, L., Grison, E., Brissaud, L., and Lacroix, Y., Meneral des Poudres 39, 239-51 (1957)

TABLE 1

	Aceti	c Anhydride, g	Perchloric	Time,	Sub	stitution	
Sample	Added	Statchiometry*	Acid, ml	Hours	Nitrote	Acetote	Totol
1	1.0	1.6	0.20	0.5	2.3	0.3	2.6
2	1.0	1.6	0.20	1	2.3	0i	2.7
3	1.0	1.5	0.08	6	2.2	0.1	2.6
4	· 1.0	1.4	9.01	10	2.3	0_{\bullet}	2
5	1.0	1.5	0.08	16	2.2	0.5	רי יי∙
6	2.0	1.6	0/20	20	2.2	0.8	3.0
	2.5	1.5	0.10	6	2.2	0.8	3.0
8	2.5	1.5	0.10	16	2.0	1.0	3.0
9	20.0	3.3	1(1	0,8	2.2	3.0
10	1.0	1.3	None	6	2.3	Noné	2.3
11	1.0	1.3	Nope	20		None	2.3
12	None	1.(0.20	16	1.8	None	1.8

Acetylation of 5.0 g Cellulose Nitrate, 12.3% Nitrogen (DS 2.3) Solvent: Methylene Chloride (Refluz)

*Milliliters of acetic anhydride calculated for complete reaction with the hydroxylfunction and the water present in perchloric acid

TABLE 2

Aceti	c Anhydride	Perchloric	Time,	Sut	stitution	
Added	Stoichiometry*	Acid, ml	Hours	Nitrate	Acetate	Total
2.0	1.0	0.20	1	_• +	0.0	3.0
2.0	1.0	9.20			0.0	2.8
2.0	1.0	0'0	3	5 5 1 6 6	0.5	3 °
2.0	1.0	0.20	ż		0.5	2.53
2.0	1.0	0.20	5	3. ***	0.6	2.0
2.0	1.0	0.20	¢)	2.5	0.5	3.0
2.0	1.0	0.20	-	2.3	0.5	2.8
2.0	1.0	0.20	9	2.4	0.6	3.0
2.0	1.0	0.20	11		0.6	2.9
2.0	1.0	0.20	12	. • • •	0.6	3.0
20.0	1.0	() . 20	1		().5	2.17
20.0) — - •	1.30	1	0.8	י - • •	3.()
20.0)	1.3()	1	(1.6)	2++	3.()
20.0	· · ·	None	1	2.1	None	21
None	1.0	0.20	1	·) ~ • ~	None	
None) ~~ - •	1.50	1	1.4	None	1.1
	Acetin Added 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0	Acetic ArbydrideAdded Stoichiometry*2.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.01.02.02.720.02.720.02.7None1.0	Acetic Arhydride Added Stoichiometry"Perchloric Acid, ml2.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.01.00.202.02.71.3020.02.71.3020.02.7NoneNone1.00.20	Acetic ArhydridePerchloric Time, Acid, mlHours2.01.00.2012.01.00.2022.01.00.2022.01.00.2032.01.00.2032.01.00.2032.01.00.2032.01.00.2052.01.00.2002.01.00.2072.01.00.2072.01.00.20112.01.00.20112.01.00.20122.01.00.20122.01.00.2012.02.71.30120.02.71.30120.02.71.301None1.00.201	Acetic Anhydride Perchloric Time, Acid, ml Sub 2.0 1.01 0.20 1 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 2 2.2 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 5 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 7 2.3 2.0 1.0 0.20 9 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 2.0.0 2.7 1.30 1 0.8 20.0 2.7 None	Acetic Arhydride Perchloric Time, Acid, ml Substitution 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 0.6 2.0 1.0 0.20 2 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.2 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 3 2.4 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 7 2.3 0.5 2.0 1.0 0.20 7 2.3 0.6 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 0.6 2.0 1.0 0.20 1 2.4 0.5 2.0.0 2.

Acetylation of 5.0 g Cellulose Nitrate, 13.1% Nitrogen (DS 2.6) Solvent: Methylene Chloride (Reflux)

^{*}Milliliters of a erac anhydride calculated for complete reaction with the by possifunction and the water present in perchloric acid.

•• Chlerotorm was used as solvemetor due experiment crethaxe.

۰.

.

T	A	B	L	Ε	3
---	---	---	---	---	---

Nitration of Cellulose Acetate (DS 2.5) at Room Temperature

			Substitution	
Somple	Reaction Time, Hours	Nitrate	Acetote	Total
20	16	1.1	1.6	2
30	16	1.1	1.7	2.8
31	16	1.1	1.8	2.9
32	24	1.4	1.5	2.9
33	72	<u> </u>	0. ¬	2.9

TABLE 4X-ray Diffraction Study

	d(A)*	Intensity
Cellulose	9.30 5.80	W broad
	5.18	M
	4.30	M
	3.80	VVS
	2.57	М
Cellulose Acetate (DS 2.45)	9.11 (Halo)	М
	5.15	М
	3.83 (Halo)	M
	3.56	M
Cellulose Nitrate (DS 2.1)	9.93	W broad
	6.50	VVS broad
	3.86	M broad
	3.41	M
	2.96	W sharp
Cellulose Nitrate (DS 2.3)	11.48	W broad
	6.46	VVS broad
	3,85	M broad
7	3.24	M broad
	2.98	W sharp
Cellulose Nitrate (DS 2.8)	11. 17	W broad
	6,52	VVS broad
	3.80	M broad
	3(γ ⁽)	W sharp
	3, 40	M broad
) () · · ·	W sharp
Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate	(. +]	VVS broad
(DS 2.2)-(DS 0.4)	3 ()	MEroad
	7 ()f 3	W sharp
Cellulose Nitrate-Acerate	9.11 (II.alo)	M
(DS 1.8)-(DS 1.0)	5.80 (Halo)	M
Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate	0.05 (Halo)	М
$(DS_{1,1})-(DS_{1,0})$	3.80 (Halo)	M

.

"di A Spacing

and the state of the

ŝ	
u -	
_	
8	
<	

Degree of Polymerization of Cellulose Nitrate-Acetot e Mixed Esters

		- Area	and in a set of the se						
		Acetic				ubstitution		Intrinsic	Degree of
Experi- ment	Procedure	Anhy- dride	Perchle- ric Acid	Time, hours	N rote	Acetate	Total	Viscosity. g li	Polymeri- zetion
-	Acetvlation of cellulose attate		0~*0	0° <		<u>0</u> ,		· 13, •(1	
- 1			0°0†](:		0.4	{ ,	1. 255	**16.
~		-	0, 20	0,7	-	0.3		().](1 ⁻)	
.		30	0, 0		2 °	0.5	1. C	0.250	150
15		0,7	1. 3()		0.8		3. ()	500.0	٠
0		0_{h}^{-}	1. 30		0.0	1.1	3.0	÷ 1)()*()	v
1		(0_{i})	Vone	Ţ		None	••••	0.240	
Г.		Vives.	1 12 21		· · ·	Aune		50, 0	200 200 200
* 197		11100	1.30		••••	Note	•	.) _(,	**
10	Nitration of cellulese acetate	1	I	16	1.1	1.6	r 1	() [*] () [*] ()),
11		1	I	C 4	1.4	\$°]	()•C	ξt ()*()	01
-		81	ł	r : ł		. "	0.7	0, 0, 0	5
× 1	Cellulose nitrate					ł	· ·	$(0,1^{\mathbf{x}})$	
Ľ	(ellulose nitrate				2.0	1	0.0	1. 3.	() ¹ (
v"	t ellulose acetate				ł	\$ °	\$ °.	0.138	

TABLE 6

Rate of Depolymerization During Nitration of Cellulose Acetate by Nitric Acid

Period	Time, Hours	Rote Constant, k. Hrs~
0 = 10	16	0.2 + 10
16 - 24	8	1.2 - 10
24 - 72	48	1.6×10^{-5}

$$\frac{1}{t} = \frac{2.303}{t} \log \frac{4}{4-x}$$

a DP at beginning of period

 $\mathbf{a} = \mathbf{x}$ DP at end of period

.

t time in hours

.

	-
t	1
ŝ	Ô
٩	<
ł	

Esters
e Mixed
Acetat
Nitrate.
ellulose
on of Ce
longati
h and E
Strengt
Fensile

		Substitution				
Procedure	Nitrate	Acetate	Total	Teasile Strength, psi	σ_2 Deviation	* Elongation
Acetylation of cellulose nitrate	· · ·	0.2	s.	15,660		3°()
÷	t .	0.3	2.0	15,630		5. 5
÷	r.	t•0		14,160	0.6	v v
	C 1 0 1	0.8	3.0	11,700		. }• [.
		()*()	3,0	10,850	3 . ()	0.4
Nitration of cellulose acctate		1.8) ()	1. 3 40	•	i
-	I.0	• :	4.5	1	ł	
-	1.0	0.7	2.6	ı	I	ı
Cellulose nitrate	2.3	I	· · ·	11,050	£•51	0°° -

.

TABLE 8

Impact Sensitivity of Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate Mixed Esters

Degree of	Substitution	Impact Sensitivity,
Nitrate	Acetote	in. 2kg
2+3	0.2	0
2	()	10
<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>	0.8	10
2.1	0.9	10
1.8	0.9	1.4
1	0.3	11
1.4	1.5	10
1.1	1.6	18

O
W
_
60
<

Heat Stability of Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate Mixed Esters (Taliani Test, 110 °C)

	Reaction Time,	Sample		Substitution		End Point,
Procedure	hours	No. •	Nitrate	Acetate	Total	minutes
Acetylation of cellulose nitrate	0.5	1		0.4	26	100
-	6	2	2.2	0.4	2.6	150
1	10	r	2.2	0.3	2.5	120
1	16	-	2.5	0.8	3.0	155
	20	~		0. 3	2.0	011
Cellulose nitrate	(No Na ₂ CO ₃ treatment)	9		I	÷.,	3-40
ĩ	:	64		I	· 2•3	• 120
Nitration of cellulose acetate	15	1.	1.1	1.8	2.9	ج (بر ۲
÷	24	30	1.0	l. 4	+-0	001
	(i i	6	1.0		2.6] 5()

Corresponding to the numbers in Figures 11 and 12 pp 56, and 57).

TABLE 10

Energy of Activation and Frequency Factor for Cellulose Nitrate and Cellulose Nitrate-Acetate

Subs	titution	E _▲ ,	۸,
Nitrate	Acetote	Kcal	sec ⁻¹
2.8	-	3() .	1 - 1012
2.3		20.2	5×10^4
2.1	-	25.0	$2 - 10^{11}$
2.4	() <u>,</u>	27.8	5×10^{12}
2.1	0.9	23.4	3 × 10 [*]
2.0	0.9	29.0	8×10^{11}
1.1	1.8	17.9	$1 \cdot 10^7$

TABLE 11

Heat of Explosion and Residue on Ignition

			-		•			
	Reaction	Reaction	S	ubstitution	1	Heat of	Residue,	A sh,
Procedure	emperature, °C	hours hours	Nitrate	Acetate	Totol	Explosion, /HE, col gram	mg per g sample	mg per g somple
Acetylation of cellulose nitrate	25	16	2.0	0.3	2.3	L.767.	2.18	0.29
i e	40	0.5		0.3	2.6	739.3	1.03	0.61
2	0t-	9		0.8	3.5	644.2	12.0	None
*	-{0	16	1.8	1.0	2.8	604.2	10.05	0.44
6	40	20	1.7	0.3	2.0	7.53.7	1.72	0.21
Nitration of cellulose acetate	25	16	1.1	1.7	2.8	3.40, 5		. 5.
Cellulose nitrate	I	ļ	2.3	i	~	855	1	ŝ



Fig 1 Nitration of cellulose acetate at 25°C



.

.

.

.

Fig. 2 Debye-Scherer diffraction patterns







Fig 5 Cellulose acetate K values in acetone vs degree of substitution (From the data of F. Howlett, J. Textile Inst. 35, T133 (1944))



Fig 6 Rate of water absorption





Fig 8 Tensile strength versus acetate substitution









•



Fig 13 Explosion temperature of cellulose nitrates



Fig 14 Explosion temperature of cllulose nitrate-acetates



Fig 15 Rates of decomposition for cellulose nitrates



Fig 16 Rates of decomposition for cellulose nitrate-acetates







Fig.18 Frequency factor versus nitrate substitution